
                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

JOHNNY L. RICHARDSON,              )
                                   )
          Petitioner,              )
                                   )
vs.                                )   CASE NO. 93-1224
                                   )
GROUP TECHNOLOGIES CORPORATION,    )
                                   )
          Respondent.              )
___________________________________)

                         RECOMMENDED ORDER

     On June 17, 1993, a formal administrative hearing was held in this case in
Tampa, Florida, before J. Lawrence Johnston, Hearing Officer, Division of
Administrative Hearings.

                             APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Ronald W. Fraley, Esquire
                      Fraley & Fraley, P.A.
                      501 East Kennedy Boulevard, Suite 1225
                      Tampa, Florida  33602

     For Respondent:  Grant D. Peterson, Esquire
                      Haynsworth, Baldwin, Johnson & Harper
                      1408 North Westshore Boulevard, Suite 1000
                      Tampa, Florida  33607

                       STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE

     The issue in this case is whether the Florida Commission on Human Relations
should grant the Petition for Relief alleging that the Respondent discriminated
against the Petitioner on the basis of a handicap, or perceived handicap, in
violation of Section 760.10, Fla. Stat. (1991).

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     On or about October 8, 1991, the Petitioner filed with the Florida
Commission on Human Relations (FCHR) a Charge of Discrimination accusing the
Respondent of discrimination on the basis of a handicap or perceived handicap.
After investigating, the FCHR determined that there was "reasonable cause to
believe" that illegal discrimination had occurred.  The Respondent requested a
redetermination, and the FCHR upheld its earlier determination.  After attempts
at conciliation failed, the Petitioner filed a Petition for Relief, which was
referred to the Division of Administrative Hearings, along with the Respondent's
Answer, on March 1, 1993.  In accordance with the parties' request, final
hearing was scheduled and held in Tampa, Florida, on June 16, 1993.



     At the final hearing, all of the witnesses except one were called during
the Petitioner's case-in-chief.  Besides the Petitioner, all of those witnesses
were employees of the Respondent, and the Respondent presented its case-in-chief
by cross-examinating those witnesses and called one additional witness.

     During the final hearing, the Petitioner also had Petitioner's Exhibits 1
through 12 and 14 through 27 admitted in evidence.  The Respondent had
Respondent's Exhibits 1, 3 through 6, 9, 10, 14, 21 and 22 admitted in evidence.

     The parties ordered the preparation of a transcript of the final hearing
and were given ten days from the filing of the transcript in which to file
proposed recommended orders.  The transcript was filed on August 2, 1993, but
the Petitioner filed an unopposed motion for an extension of time until August
19, 1993, in which to file proposed recommended orders.

     Explicit rulings on the proposed findings of fact contained in the parties'
proposed recommended orders may be found in the attached Appendix to Recommended
Order, Case No. 93-1224.

                          FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  The Petitioner, Johnny L. Richardson, was a test technician in the
receiving/inspection department of the Respondent, Group Technologies
Corporation, when he became ill, had to be hospitalized, and went on a medical
leave of absence on September 6, 1990.  Before he was able to return to work, in
addition to the illness that resulted in his initial hospitalization, the
Petitioner suffered two pulmonary embolisms that required hospitization and had
a lobectomy (removal of part of one lung).  At the time of his ultimate
discharge from the hospital, the Petitioner was diagnosed with a number of
medical conditions.  He had hypovolemic shock, viral myocarditis, with
cardiomyopathy and right ventricular failure, pulmonary abscesses, congestive
heart failure, leukocytosis, chest wall pain and pleurisy.  In addition, he
already had insulin dependent diabetes mellitus.

     2.  Because of the length of the Petitioner's medical leave of absence, and
the Respondent's needs, the Petitioner's former position in the
receiving/inspection department was filled during his absence, in accordance
with standard company policy.

     3.  The Respondent's treating physicans released him to return to work on
or about July 2, 1991.  At the time, the Respondent was aware of the
Petitioner's preexisting insulin dependent diabetes mellitus, and was generally
aware that the Petitioner's health problems had required hospitalization and a
medical leave of absence.  But the Respondent did not have detailed medical
information concerning the Petitioner's other medical diagnoses.

     4.  On or about July 2, 1991, the Petitioner contacted the Respondent's
staff nurse to advise her that he had been released to return to work.  She made
arrangements for him to be seen on July 8, 1991, by the Respondent's consulting
physician, in accordance with standard procedures for employees on leave of
absence for over 90 days.



     5.  The consulting physician was a specialist in occupational medicine and
had a working knowledge of the Respondent's work place and the jobs performed by
its employees.  He was to use this expertise and knowledge to verify that the
employee could do the job he was to perform and to determine whether any
restrictions or limitations were appropriate in view of the employee's medical
condition.

     6.  The staff nurse also advised the Petitioner to contact the Respondent's
Human Resources Representative (HR Rep) to tell her that his treating physicians
had cleared him to return to work.  The next day, the Petitioner telephoned the
HR Rep, but she was out on vacation until July 8, 1991.

     7.  On or about July 8, 1991, the Petitioner was seen by the company's
consulting physician.  A routine medical examination was conducted, including
taking a history.  The Petitioner told the doctor that he had coronary heart
disease, diabetes, lung abcess and hypertension and was taking various
medications, including Coumadin and Lanoxin for his heart disease, Lasix and
Prednisone for his chronic lung disease and breathing disorders, and insulin for
his diabetes.  He also reported the lobectomy.

     8.  Based on the medical examination, the doctor prepared a report stating
that he needed medical records from the Petitioner's treating physicians and
that the Petitioner would need a job check before reemployment to ascertain the
suitability of the particular job in which he was placed.

     9.  In addition, the report stated that the Petitioner would have to avoid
physical stress and avoid lifting heavy weight.  The report also suggested that
the Petitioner's exposure to chemicals may have to be limited.

     10.  The doctor also filled out and gave the Petitioner a form stating that
the "disposition" of the examination was that the Petitioner was to have "no
duty."  The Petitioner gave this form to the staff nurse, but the evidence is
not clear when.

     11.  On the day of the examination, before the report was sent to the
Respondent's medical office, or even typed, the doctor telephoned a report to
the Respondent's staff nurse.  The nurse in turn telephoned the HR Rep and told
her that, per the doctor's instructions, the Petitioner was not to work with
chemicals and was to limit lifting to 25 pounds.  The HR Rep also was advised
that it would be best for the Petitioner not to work night shifts due to the
medications he was taking.

     12.  As can be seen, the information on the "disposition" form was not
consistent with the information in the written report or with the information in
the telephonic report the staff nurse gave the HR Rep that day.

     13.  The Petitioner also saw the HR Rep on July 8, 1991.  (She had just
returned from vacation.)  It is not clear from the evidence whether, at the time
of her meeting with the Petitioner, the HR Rep already had received the
telephonic report from the company's staff nurse.

     14.  During the Petitioner's meeting with the HR Rep, the HR Rep told the
Petitioner that she would have to determine whether the company had any test
technician positions, or other positions with status and pay commensurate with
the Petitioner's former position, that were open.  Under company policies,
employees returning to work after an extended leave of absence, during which



their former positions were filled, were entitled to be considered for other
positions with status and pay commensurate with the employee's former position,
if any were available.

     15.  The HR Rep reviewed her open requisition lists and determined that
there were no suitable positions open at the time.  (On or about June 28, 1991,
the Respondent had extended job offers, with start dates in early July, to eight
applicants for test technician positions that the company had been in the
process of filling in June.)  She telephoned this information to the Petitioner
on either July 8 or 9, 1991, and told him that she would have to lay him off
with recall rights.

     16.  Actually, company policy provides for laying employees off with recall
rights as a result of reductions in work force.  It does not specifically apply
to the situation where an employee returns to work after an extended leave of
absence, during which the employee's former position was filled, and there are
no positions with status and pay commensurate with the employee's former
position available.  But, since there was no other employment status designated
by personnel policies for such an employee, the company felt that it was
appropriate to lay off such an employee with recall rights.

     17.  Under company policy, an employee who is laid off with recall rights
has a right to be considered for recall before new employees with similar skills
are hired.  This is not a guarantee of reemployment but only right to be
considered for employment before "external candidates" are considered.

     18.  Actually, even under this interpretation of company policies, the
Petitioner should have been laid off with recall rights only if he was ready to
return to duty with restrictions (as indicated in the consulting physician's
written report, and in the telephonic report from the staff nurse to the HR
Rep).  If he was unable to return to duty at that time (as indicated by the
"disposition" form), he should have been continued on medical leave of absence.

     19.  At the conclusion of their meeting on July 8, 1991, the HR Rep told
the Petitioner that he would be contacted if there were any openings for him, or
words to that effect.

     20.  On or about July 12, 1991, the HR Rep became aware of an employee
requisition request with a position with status and pay commensurate with the
Petitioner's former position.  She contacted the hiring supervisor and asked if
he was interested in hiring the Petitioner for the position.  The hiring
supervisor quickly replied that he was not interested in hiring the Petitioner.
Asked why not, he answered that he knew the Petitioner's attendance and
performance history from having worked with the Petitioner in past years, and
from knowing the Petitioner's reputation, he was not interested in hiring him.

     21.  Further specifics about the hiring supervisor's reasons for not
wanting to hire the Petitioner were neither given nor asked for until
approximately January, 1992, which is after the filing of the Charge of
Discrimination in this case.  If asked, the hiring supervisor would have said
that, during a period of time in which they worked together in the early 1980s,
the Petitioner was frequently absent from work, frequently wandered away from
his work station, and frequently could not be found when needed.  Later, in the
late 1980s and early 1990, the hiring supervisor had several occasions to
inquire as to the reason for delays and was told that there was a bottleneck in
the receiving/inspection department because the Petitioner was absent from work
again.



     22.  The Petitioner's absences made it difficult for those depending on the
Petitioner's work to meet production deadlines.  To attempt to deal with the
Petitioner's absences, the company tried to get the employee in the position in
the shifts before and after the Petitioner's shift to work overtime.

     23.  After talking to the hiring supervisor, the HR Rep reported to her
supervisor, who helped her research the Petitioner's personnel file to determine
if there was "reasonable justification" for the hiring supervisor's rejection of
the Petitioner on the basis given to the HR Rep.  They learned from the
Petitioner's personnel records that, on or about May 17, 1990, the Petitioner's
supervisor counseled him that his attendance had to improve.  In June, 1990, the
Petitioner's performance appraisal reflected the attendance problems.  It
indicated some improvement but stated that further improvement was necessary for
the Petitioner's attendance record to be within company norms.  The appraisal
also indicated that the Petitioner's performance no longer was improving, as the
prior year's appraisal indicated it had been.

     24.  It is not clear from the evidence whether the HR Rep and her
supervisor also reviewed the Petitioner's attendance records.  If they had, they
would have also seen that the Petitioner was absent from work a total of 220
hours in 1989, not including 64 hours during plant shutdowns.  From January to
May, 1990, the Petitioner was absent a total of 46 hours, in addition to 124
hours of vacation leave without prior notice.

     25.  After Sumner declined to hire the Petitioner, the HR Rep did not ask
other hiring supervisors to consider the Petitioner for openings before
considering external candidates.  She did not tell the Petitioner that he had
been rejected for the opening on or about July 12, 1991, or that his recall
rights effectively had been terminated (in that she no longer was asking hiring
supervisors to consider the Petitioner for openings before considering external
candidates.)  Nonetheless, the Petitioner was not surprised not to be recalled
because he knew that employees who are laid off with recall rights are rarely
recalled.

     26.  The Petitioner acknowledges that he cannot prove, by direct evidence,
that the Respondent discriminated against the Petitioner on the basis of a
handicap or perceived handicap.  Instead, the Petitioner argues that it should
be inferred from the evidence that the Respondent, first, laid off the
Petitioner instead of maintaining him on medical leave of absence and, second,
did not recall him, in furtherance of plan to terminate his employment because
of his handicap or perceived handicap.

     27.  The inference the Petitioner seeks to have drawn was not proven by a
preponderance of the evidence.  First, as for the decision to lay the Petitioner
off, there is no persuasive evidence that it would have been significantly more
difficult ultimately to terminate the Petitioner's employment if the Petitioner
had been maintained for the time being on medical leave of absence.  Second, as
to the decision not to recall the Petitioner, it was not proven that the
Respondent did not recall the Petitioner for any reason other than the one
articulated by the Respondent--namely, hiring supervisor Sumner rejected him for
the reasons he gave.



     28.  The Respondent is an equal opportunity employer and takes affirmative,
proactive steps to recruit, hire and retain minorities and handicapped persons.
It has completed required affirmative action plans, does adverse impact analyses
on a semiannual basis, and advertises and recruits from agencies that deal with
disabled persons.

     29.  While the Respondent did not hire the Petitioner back after his
extended medical leave of absence, it has hired others back after medical leaves
of absence of 90 days or more.  One employee was hired back after heart
catheterization and coronary bypass surgery.  Another was hired back after
rupturing a disc and having back surgery.  Both were returned to work with
restrictions, after seeing the same consulting physician the Petitioner saw.
Their medical conditions were at least as susceptible of being perceived as
being handicaps as the Petitioner's.  In both of those cases, the employee was
able to be returned to the positions from which they had to take leave; they did
not have to be laid off.

     30.  Conversely, other employees who had not been on medical leave of
absence but were laid off with recall rights in connection with a reduction in
work force also have not been recalled.  Three such employees who were laid off
during the August, 1990, reduction in force were not even recommended to hiring
supervisors for suitable positions that came open during the period of time in
which their recall rights were effective, even though they were technically more
qualified for the positions, based on their higher job grade levels, than the
people ultimately hired for the jobs.  The reason they were not recalled was
that they had been laid off because their job performance ranked them at the
bottom of the "totem pole" of employees subject to possible layoff in the
reduction in force.

     31.  The Petitioner survived the August, 1990, reduction in force because,
based on need, no reduction was made in the receiving/inspection department.  If
there had been, the Petitioner would have been the first to be laid off due his
rank at the bottom of the "totem pole" for the test technician positions in his
department.

     32.  The failure to notify the Petitioner that he had been considered by a
hiring supervisor, in accordance with his recall rights, and had been rejected,
or that his recall rights effectively were terminated, arguably may have been
against company policy, may have been bad employee relations, or may have been
simply rude and inconsiderate.  But none of those possibilities would
constitute, nor do they prove, discrimination on the basis of handicap or
perceived handicap.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     33.  Section 760.10(1), Fla. Stat. (1991), makes it unlawful to
discriminate against an individual with respect to terms, conditions or
privileges of employment because of the individual's handicap.

     34.  In a case such as this, the Petitioner initially has the burden to at
least prove a prima facie case of illegal discrimination.  If a prima facie case
is proven, the burden shifts to the Respondent to articulate legitimate
nondiscriminatory reasons for the alleged disparate treatment or adverse action
taken against the Petitioner.  Then the burden returns to the Petitioner to
prove that the articulated reasons are a mere pretext for intentional
discrimination.  See Texas Dept. of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248,
253, 101 S.Ct. 1089, 1093, 67 L.Ed.2d 207 (1981).



     35.  As reflected in the Findings of Fact in this case, the Petitioner did
not prove that the Respondent took any adverse employment action against the
Petitioner because of the Petitioner's handicap or any perception by the
Respondent that the Petitioner was handicapped.  It was as, or more, probable
that the Respondent laid the Petitioner off, in accordance with the Respondent's
good faith interpretation its own personnel policies, because it believed the
Petitioner's medical leave of absence had terminated and there were no suitable
positions available.  It also was as, or more, probable that the Respondent did
not recall the Petitioner because the Respondent believed the Petitioner's job
performance did not merit recall.

                          RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it is
recommended that the Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a final order
dismissing the Petition for Relief in this case.

     RECOMMENDED this 15th day of September, 1993, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                            _________________________________
                            J. LAWRENCE JOHNSTON
                            Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The Oakland Building
                            2009 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 15th day of September, 1993.

         APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER, CASE NO. 93-1224

     To comply with the requirements of Section 120.59(2), Fla. Stat. (1991),
the following rulings are made on the parties' proposed findings of fact:

     Petitioner's Proposed Findings of Fact.

     1.-6.  Accepted and incorporated to the extent not subordinate or
unnecessary.
     7.  Penultimate sentence, rejected as not proven.  Otherwise, accepted and
incorporated to the extent not subordinate or unnecessary.
     8.  Accepted and incorporated to the extent not subordinate or unnecessary.
     9.  Third sentence, rejected as not proven.  Otherwise, accepted and
incorporated to the extent not subordinate or unnecessary.
     10.-12.  Accepted and incorporated to the extent not subordinate or
unnecessary.
     13.  As to second sentence, not necessarily all such employees see Myint on
returning.  It depends on the staff nurse's judgment as to the necessity.  Third
sentence, rejected as not proven.  Otherwise, accepted and incorporated to the
extent not subordinate or unnecessary.
     14.-16.  Accepted and incorporated to the extent not subordinate or
unnecessary.



     17.  Rejected as not proven that the policy itself "entitled" the
Petitioner; rather, it was the Respondent's favorable interpretation of the
policy.  Otherwise, accepted and incorporated to the extent not subordinate or
unnecessary.
     18.-19.  Accepted and incorporated to the extent not subordinate or
unnecessary.
     20.  As to the last sentence, Sumner gave some specifics at the time, but
not many, as reflected in the Findings of Fact.  Otherwise, accepted and
incorporated to the extent not subordinate or unnecessary.
     21.-23.  Accepted and incorporated to the extent not subordinate or
unnecessary.  (However, as to 22, at least the last time, everyone under
Gonzalez got a "merit" increase, and the Petitioner got the smallest raise
because his job performance ranked him the lowest on the "totem pole.")
     24.  First sentence, accepted and incorporated.  The rest is rejected as
subordinate to facts contrary to those found.
     25.-27.  In part accepted, but in part rejected.
     Rejected as not proven that the Petitioner was not considered for the July
12, 1991, opening.  Sumner did consider the Petitioner and rejected him.  The
consideration given to the Petitioner, and the justification for the rejection
known to Sumner and Wilson, may or may not have been "reasonable."  But, if not
"reasonable," their actions did not prove discrimination on the basis of
handicap or perceived handicap.
     Rejected as not proven that Wilson "considered Richardson a potential
problem employee because of his long illness."
     Rejected as not proven that the Respondent ever considered the Petitioner
"unqualified."
     Rejected as not proven that the Respondent discriminated against the
Petitioner on the basis of handicap or perceived handicap.
     Rejected in part as argument.
     Otherwise, generally accepted and incorporated to the extent not
subordinate or unnecessary.
     28.-32.  Accepted but generally subordinate and unnecessary.

     Respondent's Proposed Findings of Fact.

     1.-7.  Accepted and incorporated to the extent not subordinate or
unnecessary.
     8.  Rejected as contrary to the greater weight of the evidence that his
"performance" declined.  Rather, the appraisal would indicate that the rate of
improvement in his performance had declined.
     9.-20.  Accepted and incorporated to the extent not subordinate or
unnecessary.
     21.-23.  Generally, accepted and incorporated to the extent not subordinate
or unnecessary.  (The information imparted by the doctor was somewhat
ambiguous.)
     24.-31.  Generally, accepted and incorporated to the extent not subordinate
or unnecessary.  The consideration given to the Petitioner, and the
justification for the rejection known to Sumner and Wilson, may or may not have
been "reasonable."  And the Respondent's failure to notify the Petitioner that
he had been considered by a hiring supervisor, in accordance with his recall
rights, and had been rejected, or that his recall rights effectively were
terminated, arguably may have been against company policy, may have been bad
employee relations, or may have been simply rude and inconsiderate.  But, as
found, those actions did not prove discrimination on the basis of handicap or
perceived handicap.
     32.-34.  Accepted and incorporated to the extent not subordinate or
unnecessary.
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              NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit to the Florida Commission on Human
Relations written exceptions to this Recommended Order.  All agencies allow each
party at least ten days in which to submit written exceptions.  Some agencies
allow a larger period within which to submit written exceptions.  You should
consult with the Florida Commission on Human Relations concerning its rules on
the deadline for filing exceptions to this Recommended Order.


